Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes     November 25, 2019         Memorial Hall
          6:30 pm
Call to Order: Chair Matt Marchese called the meeting to order at 6:30 pm. Others present: Selectboard members Bob Manners and Andrew Baker, Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz. 
Media Present:  None
Appointments:

6:30 pm Board of Assessors RE: Tax Classification Hearing (Assessors Shawn Allen, Al Coutinho, Assistant Assessor Jenn Morse) – The hearing was opened at 6:30 pm. Jenn had created a brief Power Point presentation to illustrate the tax rate setting process. If, as recommended by the Board of Assessors, the Board votes to use a residential factor of one, a single tax rate, that rate would be $13.98. If a split tax rate were adopted, commercial, mixed commercial, and Chapter lands would be negatively affected. Shelburne’s tax rate is lower this year due to the rise in property values. The average tax bill will be increasing by about $45. It was noted that while the tax rate for Shelburne is lower than in some neighboring towns, that figure does not include fire district taxes, or for the village, water and sewer fees. Jenn said that more than 50% of the land in town, 180 parcels, is in Chapter. She also reported that the company hired to independently appraise the utility companies has found more value than was reported by the utilities and the town will be gaining $39,000 in taxes. A motion was made by Bob to adopt a single tax rate of $13.98 for FY 2020. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved. The hearing was closed at 6:55 pm. 
Acceptance of Minutes: A motion was put forth by Bob to accept the minutes of the October 28 meeting. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved. 
Noteworthy News: 
· Moonlight Magic is coming soon. There has been a lot of community effort involved in making it happen this year.
· Thanks were extended to Nick Doneilo who has put a lot of effort into working on the holiday lights.
· Thanksgiving is one of the busiest driving days of the year, please be careful on the roads.

Department Liaison Reports:

Town Hall – Budget season is approaching. Requests for capital project funding are being prepared by departments. 

Village Partnership – The Economic Development Survey is open for one more day. It can be found on the town website. 121 responses have been received so far.

Tax Collection – The only outstanding taxes, without payment plans, are now limited to 2018 and 2019. Final notices will soon be sent to those taxpayers. Town Treasurer Angle Bragdon has found a law firm that specializes in tax title work. The will be further discussion under New Business.
Highway Department – A power surge has damaged several pieces of equipment at the Highway Garage. Mark Shippee has most things back in working order. The town will be submitting a claim to Eversource for damages, which may have been caused by the switch to three-phase power.  The Highway Superintendent has also discovered that the department’s air compressor and generator are not compatible with the new electric service. The costs of replacement, $2,500 for the compressor and $10,000 for the generator, were unanticipated costs of the power switch. Mark is obtaining quotes for replacements. The compressor can be purchased through the existing budget. The generator will need a town meeting vote to transfer funds.
The two trucks that were out for repair came back, but one still needs more work.

The Bassett Road bridgework is complete for the season. Motorists can travel over the bridge, but the approaches will not be paved until spring.

Senior Center – A survey regarding sites for an expanded center can be found on the town website. One response was received for the position of Program Coordinator.  A sub-committee of the Senior Center Expansion group interviewed the firm.  A recommendation for award of the contract is forthcoming.
Appointments: 
7 pm Whit Sanford, GSFABA RE: Holiday Decorations – Whit thanked the volunteers who have stepped forward to put up the holiday decorations. The lights, garlands, and cords all need to be replaced and the business association does not have the funds to do that Also needed is a space in which to work on repairs to the decorations. Many of the fixtures that bear the weight of the garlands, which cross the street, are failing and those garlands could not be put up this year. Grant funding may be available and Whit requested a letter of support from the Board. The GSFABA no longer has an Executive Director and all activities are being done by volunteers, which is not sustainable, said Whit. Matt said he would like a sense of whether Buckland is willing to resume its support of the business association/Village Partnership and he would also like to see a prioritized list of items needing funding. Andrew added that this may be part of a larger conversation on how the Village Partnership works.
Old Business:
Police Station Renovation Project – Work is Underway – The next project to be completed is sheetrock.  Flooring materials have yet to arrive therefore the project’s completion date is late December.
Employee Performance Review Form – Town Counsel did not recommend using the original form but has yet to see the revised and simplified form. Terry will forward for Counsel’s feedback.
Senior Center Expansion RE: Member Town Meeting 12/4/2019 @6:30 pm – Invitations to the December 4th meeting were sent to Ashfield and Buckland Selectboards and Finance Committees. Buckland representatives will be attending. Ashfield Selectboard is discussing it at their meeting, which is taking place tonight.
Nina Talayco, 17 Water Street RE: Winter Parking –Nina had asked if the two spaces now marked “electric car only” in the parking lot behind Bridge Street could be waived during snow emergencies to be used by non-electric cars. Terry felt it would be sending a mixed message to allow waivers during storms now that people have discovered and are using the charging stations. The Board agreed that the parking spaces earmarked for electric cars will remain as such.

New Business: 
Angel Bragdon, Treasurer RE: Legal Services for Tax Collection, Tax Title, etc. – Angel has researched legal firms and found that Coppola and Coppola of Marblehead, MA specialize in tax collection and tax title work. They charge a fee comparable to that charged by Town Counsel and have been doing this sort of work for over 60 years. Terry, Angel, and Tax Collector Maureen Pike all recommend hiring Coppola and Coppola. Another service they provide is helping guide towns with payment plans. Andrew presented a motion to accept the proposal from Coppola and Coppola and hire them to be the town’s tax collection and tax title attorneys. Bob seconded the motion which passed unanimously.
Joe Judd, Town Clerk RE: Application to William G. Pomeroy Foundation for a Historic Sign @ Hill Cemetery – Joe asked for Board support for a grant to get a sign marking the Hill Cemetery and the site of the Parson Hubbard House.  A motion was made by Bob to authorize the Town Clerk to proceed with the application to The William G. Pomeroy Foundation for signage marking the Hill Cemetery and the Parson Hubbard House. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved.
Open Space Committee RE: Request to Appoint Garth LaPointe – Larry Flaccus, co-Chair of the Committee asked that Garth LaPointe of Old Greenfield Road be appointed to the Open Space Committee. That committee has several openings. The Board thanked Garth for stepping forward. A motion was put forth by Bob to appoint Garth LaPointe to the Open Space Committee. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved.
Fiscal Year 2021 Budget Directives – The Board agreed with Terry’s recommendation to ask departments to develop reasonable budgets based on actual need. Anything above and beyond that should be presented to the Selectboard and Finance Committee.

Thanksgiving Holiday Request (November 28-29) – Traditionally the Selectboard allows the Friday after Thanksgiving to be a paid holiday for those employees who regularly work that day. This would include employees of the Senior Center and Highway Department. A motion was made by Andrew to provide November 28 and 29 as a holiday to those employees who work that day and to amend the personnel policy to reflect that.
Policy for Payment of Grant Funded Invoices RE: Updated Language ​–DHCD had allowed towns to hold unspent CDBG funds up to $10,000 to be used to pay smaller invoices in a timely manner. DHCD will no longer allow this process. Treasurer Angel Bragdon is comfortable in allowing the town to float up to $30,000 in CDBG bills before requesting reimbursement. Reimbursement would generally take two weeks. A motion was made by Andrew to allow up to $30,000 for cash flow purposes to cover CDBG expenses while awaiting reimbursement from CDBG funds This was seconded by Bob and unanimously approved.
2019 CDBG RE: Award of Engineering Contract – Linda Overing recommended hiring GCG Associates to do the engineering services for the upper Deerfield Avenue project. GCG was the firm that did the engineering for the lower Deerfield Avenue project. A motion was put forth by Andrew to award the Upper Deerfield Avenue and Bridge Street Engineering Services contract to GCG Associates for a total value of $107,980. This was seconded by Bob and unanimously approved.
Correspondence:
Electric Charging Stations –  Ken and Kate Downes thanked the town for the recent installation of electric vehicle charging stations. They have generously agreed to pay for the necessary paint for the EV logos.
Any Other Business: 
Cowell Gym Furnace – The furnace at the gym has been having repeated problems, over the past two weeks, requiring calls for repairs. Terry has asked the furnace contractor to look at the furnace and advise on possible replacements.

Special Town Meeting – A Special Town Meeting is needed shortly after the New Year. It has been tentatively scheduled for Wednesday, January 22, 2020 at 6:30 pm.
Public Comment: None
Executive Session in Accordance with MGL Chapter 30A sec. 21A RE: FMLA – The Board voted to move into Executive Session.  Matt announced that the Board would not reconvene in open session. 
Respectfully submitted,
Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
